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 General McNabb:  It’s great to be here.  As I sat there and 
listened to Secretary Donley, I remember sitting as the 
programmer about ten years ago and talking to the four stars and 
I had a briefing that was called “The Perfect Storm”.  The 
perfect storm that we were forecasting was by 2010 you were going 
to have a number of things that were going to happen.  One, we 
were going to recapitalize since we hadn’t recapitalized in the 
‘90s.  We were going to really have to recapitalize between 2000 
and 2010 because quite frankly we knew that the baby generation 
was coming of age, the entitlements were going to take off, and 
in 2010 this thing was just going to go crazy. 
 

At that time we hadn’t started OIF or OEF, so that was part 
of it.  But we said this is all going to come together and we’re 
going to have to recapitalize at the same time I’m sure we’re 
going to be in some wars, and those baby boomers.  And I used to 
not care too much about the Medicare, Medicaid, Social Security, 
but that is really a good entitlement and I’ve come to that now.  
We really need that. 

 
So I would just say that we forecast, and the only thing 

that I knew for sure is that we were going to have to make some 
tough decisions. 

 
I also knew that I wanted to be long gone before 2010 hit 

because you knew what was going to happen.  Now when you see 
where we are, having been at war nine years, and you think about 
what that means, and then you say let’s put a global recession on 
top of that and you see what this perfect storm is. 

 
But in that, if you all remember, most of you all saw the 

move “Perfect Storm” and you remember George Clooney and he’s 
heading that ship into -- everything’s coming together and the 
heroine is yelling into the phone, “You’re going right into the 
teeth of the monster.”  If you don’t do this right, you’re going 
to die.  Well, he died, and our job in the Air Force back then 
was to say we’ve got to navigate through there because if you can 
navigate through the perfect storm, boy, there are some really 
nice skies.  You remember, it’s all calm, everything is nice. 

 
So Phil, as the Vice Chief, I will just say, and as I see 

General Fraser out there and all of my compatriots, I will say 
the Vice Chief is the perfect job to be in.  It is the easiest 
job I ever had.  General Fraser, it’s the one that everybody says 
yeah, that’s the one.  And Phil, congratulations.  So I will say 
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what a time.  This is historic what we’re having to go through, 
and this looking at ourselves to make sure that we are not only 
taking care of today’s threat but making sure that we’re ready 
for tomorrow, in this time of fiscal restraint, the kinds of 
tough decisions, the kinds of smart getting together and working 
through tough issues, there’s never been a time where we need 
leadership more, never a time when we need to get together more 
and really sit down, never a time when we didn’t need more for 
the operators to sit down with the requirements folks, to sit 
down with the acquisition folks and really sort through okay, how 
are we going to really do this? 

 
I would say that where we have done that it has been amazing 

in the effects that have happened.  I will say transformational 
comes to mind.  I’ll give you a couple of examples of that.  But 
places where I think whenever you get the right folks to sit 
down, it is amazing what will happen. 

 
If you look at our joint team now, you look at how good our 

joint team is now after nine years at war, we all know we could 
be better, but I will tell you, it’s lights out compared to 
anywhere in the world and it’s one of our greatest advantages.  
We’re working that on the interagency.  You’re starting to see 
the same kinds of things on the interagency as we work Iraq and 
Afghanistan with a whole of government approach.  Again, you’re 
seeing the effect of that. 

 
So I would say this is the time for us to all be sitting 

down and going okay, how do we do this better?  How do we make 
the relationships better?  How do we synchronize this better?  
How do we make sure that we’re taking care of the warfighter but 
we’ve got a real good eye towards the taxpayer? 

 
So I thought what I’d do today is spend a little time just 

telling you very quickly about TRANSCOM and talk about some of 
the things we’re thinking about.  But again, it is great to be 
with you.  I came in last night about midnight from Chapel Hill 
and I was talking down at the UNC campus.  I always like to go to 
the UNC campus.  My daughter went to Duke and is currently going 
to Duke, and I always make sure that I always get to go to the 
UNC campus right after the Duke/North Carolina game if Duke wins.  
So I was about to cancel out if it didn’t go well.  So I had a 
great time there. 

 
What I thought I’d do again, it’s great to see you all.  I’m 

going to come down here because I can’t see you.  I want to make 
sure if anybody’s falling asleep.  I’ll use Phil as the person 
I’ll watch to make sure how this is going. 

 
Again, great to be with you. 
 
Next slide, please. 
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Very quickly, and I’m going to zip through these pretty 

quick.  But when you think about TRANSCOM you think about an 
enterprise.  You think about we bring a joint team that we will 
provide the movement and the sustainment of the forces worldwide.  
I will say it really is an amazing team when you look at Surface 
Deployment distribution Command, Military Sealift Command, Air 
Mobility Command -- about 145,000 folks.  That little sliver of 
blue is our active duty.  When you think about how much we depend 
on the total force -- Guard, Reserve, civilian -- it is really 
critical to our ability to get this all done. 

 
If you look at the Military Sealift Command you see how many 

civilians.  That’s the merchant mariners.  Merchant mariners are 
a big chunk of that.  So that’s that sixth service that we 
absolutely depend on because that’s what keeps those U.S. 
flagships moving. 

 
When you look at commercial industry, this is the one that a 

lot of folks don’t realize, is what a huge impact they have on 
us.  In time of war what we will do is for some peacetime 
business, they obligate their fleet of ships, their fleet of 
airplanes to us in time of war.  So if you think about the two 
theaters, the balloon goes up, we activate everything.  We 
activate the Guard and Reserve, we activate our Civil Reserve Air 
Fleet and our VISA, and we bring all that up and that gives us 
the surge capability to handle 100 percent of the requirement.  
To be able to meet the war plans.  Again, two theaters, that’s 
everything. 

 
Now we’ve been lucky, we haven’t had two theater wars in my 

lifetime, so what this does is it’s there if we need it but we 
don’t use it every day, which is a perfect place to use 
commercial or use total force because we know we can surge it 
when we need to.  A big part of that, though, the first thing 
you’ve got to build, if there’s a disaster or there’s a conflict, 
the first thing those combatant commanders need out there is for 
us to build the bridge.  You’ve got to build the air bridge, 
you’ve got to build the tanker bridge, you’ve got to build the 
surface bridge, you’ve got to build the air medical bridge.  
That’s the first thing.  Then the flow of forces start.  So this 
has got to be ready to go on day one.  When you say go, it’s got 
to be ready.  So I will tell you that’s something, if you looked 
at the 900 sorties a day that Ray Johns and his team do, about 
150 of those are commercial missions that are done by our Civil 
Reserve Air Fleet partners and so again, for peacetime business 
they obligate the rest of their fleets so that in time of war 
they dramatically expand that. 

 
But think about 900 aircraft.  Think about 312 vessels. 
 
A lot of you don’t know much about the U.S. flag shipping 
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fleet, but I have about 100 big ships that I have to be able to 
move the force to war, and I depend on these 312 to do the rest 
of it.  I only activate those ships if I can’t have it done 
commercially.  And to give you an idea how well they stepped up, 
for the movement of forces out of Iraq or the movement of forces 
into Afghanistan, we didn’t have to activate one vessel.  So it 
gives you an idea.  Of course it’s good for them.  It’s good 
business.  But it also exercises them in how we load equipment, 
all of the other parts, it’s all goodness.  And it’s much cheaper 
than if we did this militarily.  If I had to own that fleet it 
would match the number of assets that I have right there.  So 
that’s the value of the U.S. flag carriers. 

 
So that’s something that we protect every time, and I will 

just tell you, that has really proved true into this endeavor 
into Afghanistan.  Folks don’t realize that all of the stuff is 
moving using our U.S. commercial partners through the Northern 
Distribution Network, through Pakistan, all of that surface 
movement is done by our carriers.  We have SDDC oversee it, we 
are managing that flow, we do the command and control on it, but 
they’re the ones that are taking care of it day to day and it is 
their relationships with these countries out there that makes 
this work.   

 
If we said to almost any of these countries, by the way 

we’re going to bring in a couple of thousand transporters, and 
we’re going to bring in a bunch of military vehicles to do this, 
you can imagine what those countries would say to us.  They’d say 
there’s not a chance.  But if you say I’m going to bring our 
normal U.S. carriers with the relationships they have, normal 
commercial goods coming through your theater, and you get the 
tariffs that go with that, what’s not to like?  It’s just trade.  
So that’s what the power of that has done. 

 
So I would just say unbelievable how important that has 

been.  That has allowed us to make sure that we kept our three 
components ready to go and making sure that we have the ace in 
the hole in case something else comes up like a Haiti.  We’re 
able to surge very quickly. 

 
A great team effort. 
 
Next slide. 
 
If you looked at the places where we are around the world 

with those components, and these are under TRANSCOM’s umbrella, 
you see that it’s a pretty worldwide network.  This is in support 
of those theater commanders.  These folks are under TRANSCOM’s 
umbrella, under my COCOM.  But I will just say that you’ll see 
that man of these places are little tiny, maybe embassy support 
might be two people that are contracting, but they have the 
relationships.  They know the people in the ports.  SDDC has 
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relationships.  So whenever there’s a ship call or anything that 
goes on like that, they know how to do this. 

 
So when something comes up, these folks know the area and 

they know the people.  I would just tell you, this is huge.  And 
if I put our U.S. commercial fleet -- both air and sea -- on 
there, you can imagine how this would all fill in.  But this is 
the global network that we depend on to support the combatant 
commanders, whether it’s General Maddis or General Petraeus or 
Admiral Stravedus or Admiral Willard or General Fraser, and we’ve 
got to make sure that we are ready to go.  And I say this is one 
of the things that we bring to you, it’s almost below the radar 
screen but it is invaluable. 

 
Thirty-five ships at sea, 900 sorties a day.  I also tell 

our folks that as busy as we seem to be right now, we just need 
to be really attuned that tonight we could be three to four times 
as busy if the world situation changed, and we’ve got to be ready 
and that’s the big part that General Johns in AMC and the other 
component commanders are always watching, to make sure they’ve 
got everybody trained up, ready to go.  We all know it could 
happen tonight and we will go.  And they know that we will come 
rapidly.  They know that we will come rapidly. 

 
Next slide. 
 
Just to give you an idea of the kind of day-to-day that’s 

going on right now.  This gives you what we do in a week.  Again, 
thinking about those 900 sorties.  Every 90 seconds an airplane 
taking off and landing.  Over here those 35 ships.  I will just 
tell you what goes by surface dwarfs what we do by air.  No 
surprise there.  I will say that it’s about ten times more 
expensive to fly stuff than it is to take it in by surface.  
About 30 cents a pound to move it by surface; about three dollars 
a pound to move it by air.  So we always are trying to make sure 
that we’re mixing and matching and doing this in the best way 
possible. 

 
A couple of items that I always like to show folks, in a 

week we move about 28 million pounds of cargo.  You see the 
MRAPs, you see us moving cargo, you see us moving all that stuff 
around.  But we moved 35 million pounds of fuel.  We move more 
fuel in the air every day than we move cargo around the world.  A 
lot of folks don’t know that.  So when anybody ever asks what my 
number one acquisition priority is, it matches hopefully 
everybody in all of the world, it is our tanker.  That tanker 
will change the way we do things.  It will allow us to come up 
with an updated concept of ops that will save a lot of fuel, that 
will allow us to do things in a much better way, so I will just 
say hopefully we’re getting close to a tanker and I will say that 
I am really excited about that because it will literally change 
the way we do business.  So we’re real excited about that. 

 
Professional Word Processing & Transcribing 

801-556-7255 
 



Meeting the Global Challenge                 6 
 

 
The supported movement of the 280 patients.  Talk about a 

labor of love.  Talk about a transformational change in the way 
we do things.  We used to have dedicated airplanes, if you 
remember, 10, 20, 30 years ago.  We had the C-9s, we had 
dedicated C-141s, C-130s that were on a scheduled mission.  They 
would come in on a schedule.  If you were stable, meaning you 
were out of intensive care, then we would move you.  In Vietnam 
they had large hospitals forward.  It ended up being 30 to 40 
days before you got back to the States.  In Desert Shield/Storm, 
10 days.  The survival rate from wounds back then was about 75 
percent.  If you were wounded in combat, a 75 percent chance of 
survival, and something that had not changed for about 50 years, 
between 70 and 75 percent. 

 
P.K. Carlton said I’ll tell you what, time is the most 

important thing here.  How about if we change the way we do the 
system?  Let’s do away with dedicated airplanes.  Let’s build 
patient support pallets that we can put on any of our airplanes, 
and then we’ll also build intensive care teams that can do 
intensive care in the air.  If we do that, then the next airplane 
can be the aerovac, and then we’ll be able to get folks very 
quickly back.  All you have to do is make sure they are 
stabilized.  They can still be at intensive care level.  Then 
we’ll put them aboard the airplane and we’ll get them home.  The 
average today is three days to get them all the way back, and 
that’s with a stop in Germany at Landstuhl.  And if you’ve got to 
bring them all the way back because of the nature of their 
injury, we will bring them all the way back using air refueling 
and they’ll be back in 18 hours.  You get to the Balad or Bagram 
hospital alive, you’ve got better than a 98 percent chance of 
survival.  I would offer that is better than almost any city in 
the United States.  It’s amazing.  And basically it was 
technology -- the patient support pallets, those critical care, 
the units that they use for that transportation; it was 
organization -- we completely changed the organization; and 
obviously we changed the concept of ops.  That’s when 
transformational effect takes place and we have saved thousands 
of lives because of that.  It’s been huge.  And they get better 
at it every day. 

 
The other one I’d bring to the attention is, while we’re 

moving all of this sustainment, we’re moving a lot of stuff, 
we’re also moving six brigade equivalents all the time as we’re 
doing unit rotations.  So when you do the surge into Afghanistan 
these six brigades are constantly moving as well, so it’s all of 
those things going on together that we keep moving.  So it’s a 
fairly large enterprise.  The big thing is, how do we do it 
smarter?  How do we do it better?  We’re constantly working at 
that, constantly looking at ourselves trying to make sure that 
we’re doing this in the best possible way. 
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Next slide. 
 
This is that enterprise.  This is our TACC look, if you 

would.  This is the airplanes that are up in the air.  If you 
went in there you could tick it off, and this is what you end up 
doing if you end up having an emergency aerovac you’ll say okay, 
what airplanes are coming in, what’s the next one that we can 
make the aerovac, dump your cargo and go?  Or humanitarian 
assistance, they have a flood in Pakistan, airplanes carrying in 
something we’ll say drop that stuff, pick up MREs and take that 
on down. 

 
We’ve also got a COP on our ships that are out there, and 

also we have the same thing on the surface.  We just kind of 
transposed that on there.  But just think of that as enterprise, 
and you can mix and match as you go. 

 
One of the things we do with all of this is make sure -- 

We’ve got this capacity mass, that’s been given to us.  Our big 
part here is to make sure that we take best advantage of that.  
We put in there velocity.  It is an enterprise, so it’s not just 
the weapon platforms.  It is the system.  It is the end route 
infrastructure, it is our prepositioned equipment, it is our 
intermodal connectors.  Where we’ve made the most money is to 
figure out can we take it by surface further up commercially, put 
it on military air only for the last end, and we will really make 
some money and we’ll actually improve velocity.  Sometimes it’s 
commercial to commercial.  Sometimes it’s even the other way.  
Sometimes it’s commercial by surface, commercial by air, and then 
the very last part, the last part of the delivery done by 
military.  I will just say we’ve really maximized our asset, and 
again, that pays big dividends. 

 
I talk about velocity because sometimes speed is the most 

important thing, making it go faster.  Air is usually like that. 
If you can make it go faster, you can spend less time on the 
ground, you are making money for the enterprise.  Much like 
NASCAR, you win the race in the pits.  You don’t win it because 
you go 202 rather than 201; you win it because you turn in the 
pits faster.  Southwest is a good example of doing that in the 
airlines.  Coming in.  I remember a good friend, Herb Kelleher.  
We were talking about that.  I said what were you trying to get 
to on turn times as you blocked in?  He said we were going for 12 
minutes.  Block in, get everybody off, clean the airplane, get 
everybody on, 12 minutes.  I said geez, how close did you get?  
He said we got to where we were about 16, 17 minutes, but we were 
still going down.  Then some of the other airlines started saying 
wait, wait, Southwest is moving the airplane before everybody 
sits down.  Herb Kelleher said everybody does that.  So now when 
you get that announcement every time, we can’t move the airplane 
until everybody sits down, it’s because of this. 
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Now as Herb said, in my own defense, when we did move the 
airplane, they did sit down.  [Laughter].  It’s kind of logical.  
I kind of went yeah, it works. 

 
The other portion is, how do I make this right?  In some 

cases like the surface you want it to be slow and steady.  You do 
not want to jam the ports because you’ll choke it.  The thing is, 
you’re trying to synchronize all of this and make sure it’s going 
at the right speed.  So that’s the velocity.  And you do that 
through precision.  Lots of ways, command and control metrics, 
asset visibility.  All the kinds of things.  And where we have to 
be precise in support of special missions, in support of the 
President, aerovac, we’ve got to be 100 percent on.  We’ve got to 
make sure that’s exactly right.   

 
So that’s how we do it, and we’re constantly working at 

that.  But one of the big things on all of this is to make sure 
that you’re looking at it as an enterprise and that’s what the 
distribution process owner got. 

 
Next slide. 
 
When you think about TRANSCOM and you think about what its 

mission is and you say okay, I’ve got forces to do the strategic 
portion of the flow, I will just say that if you look at this 
end-to-end, it is from the factory to the foxhole.  No surprise.  
And just like industry they found there is great value in getting 
the supply chain right. 

 
Wal-Mart’s great advantage is its understanding and its 

dominance of the supply chain.  Other great companies the same 
way.  And I’ll just say that this end-to-end focus is something 
that in 2003 the Secretary of Defense said okay, I’m going to 
have TRANSCOM not only be the Commander of TRANSCOM, but I’m also 
going to have him be the distribution process owner.  General 
Handy, he said the strategic move is going well but it’s not 
that, it’s as you move from, in this case it was from stateside, 
the generation of forces and supplies, DLA services, others.  It 
is as you move here, and if I come over here this would be an 
example in Afghanistan, would be CENTCOM who takes care of the 
theater movement, then the final tactical is ISAF.  So if you 
just kind of go on down there.  You’ve got four pretty big 
chances of seams. 

 
I’ll say at the end of this is a soldier, sailor, marine or 

airman, could be a flood victim, earthquake victim, and that 
person, that joint task force commander, that brigade commander, 
that individual soldier, sailor, marine or airman, they do not 
care how the rest of the system works.  They know if they have it 
or they don’t.  Very straightforward.  If they don’t have it, 
they don’t care that you tell them why there was a problem in the 
seam somewhere.  They just don’t care.  Everybody loves 
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logistics, but they just don’t care.  And they’re not very 
tolerant.  I’ve got a lot of friends around here that have been 
doing the operations.  You guys aren’t tolerant when I’m late on 
getting you the stuff you need.  

 
So I’ll just say that the big part here was to make the DPO 

have -- Now I have influence over this.  I don’t own it all.  But 
now this allows me to look at it from the very beginning to the 
very end and look for ways that we can get better, and boy, what 
a difference that’s made.  It has been huge on, this is where 
General Petraeus when he was CENTCOM said I’d really like you to 
go up to Central Asia in his theater and work with us and see if 
we can create the Northern Distribution Network.  It is those 
kinds of things that allow the different combatant commanders to 
say we need to team with you.  How can we work together to make 
this whole flow go better.  It really has paid big dividends for 
the nation. 

 
Next slide. 
 
Just to give you an idea, since 2003 it has been big 

dollars.  And this is kind of low-hanging fruit, but about $5 
billion we’ve saved since 2003.  I will say that we are on track 
to save another $5 billion -- we obligated two years ago to do 
that -- and we’ve got to about $300 million.  At this point it’s 
starting to accelerate. 

 
Last year, now this is because of the surge and because of 

all of the movement we did, we saved $1.7 billion.  Not bad.  We 
did that mostly because we figured out places we could move it by 
surface commercially and just use the air for the last in, and 
I’ll give you an example of that.  But I’ll say big dollars.  So 
we’re on track pretty much to save about a billion dollars a year 
from the enterprise just by doing things smarter, much more in 
line with the supply chain, and we could be so much better than 
that, and we all know it, and we need to be because we are 
delivering very well, but we know we could save a lot more money 
and that’s what the taxpayer needs us to do. 

 
Next slide. 
 
Very quickly, TRANSCOM challenges. 
 
Afghanistan, Iraq.  When you think about getting the force 

out of Iraq, had to go down from 130,000 down to 50,000.  The 
mandate was to get them out by 31 August last year.  I will say 
very robust theater from a transportation structure.  Had Kuwait, 
had Jordan, had Turkey, a lot of good airfields.  Pretty mature 
theater. 

 
Afghanistan is different.  Afghanistan surrounded, obviously 

landlocked but surrounded by the highest mountains in the world 
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and with some very interesting neighbors.  So when you think 
about that the part that I would say is, if there were no 
problems, the way you go into Afghanistan, Iran has a pretty big 
border with Afghanistan.  Technique wise, I don’t use Iran.  So 
that’s the way we do it.  I’ll just say that you think about what 
that means on trying to get around Iran to make sure that we get 
the stuff in. 

 
But we were using primarily everything lethal, everything 

sensitive, everything high value we take in by air.  What we were 
doing was bringing that pretty much all the way from the States.  
So if it came by air and it made TV, we would fly it from 
Charleston Air Force Base all the way in, crossing the ocean, 
coming all the way in and delivering it into Afghanistan.  But 
the threat wasn’t until we got into the area.  That was the time 
where we had to make sure, because of the threat, that we had to 
take it vertically. 

 
So what we said is well, there are other ways to do this, 

but the majority of the low value stuff was coming in through 
Pakistan to include military equipment, and Pakistan had a few 
issues that we wanted to make sure that we might want to have a 
backup slide. 

 
Next. 
 
This came from Secretary Gates.  He quoted Alexander the 

Great.  I will just say that he did this quote at my change of 
command.  He said, to quote Alexander the Great, “My logisticians 
are a humorous lot for they know that if my campaign fails, they 
will be the first ones I will slay.”  And then he said, “Good 
luck, Duncan.”  Went to go get the flag, and came to pass it to 
me. I remember going, “Could we go over the slayed clause just a 
little bit longer?”  [Laughter].  So I will say that every time 
anything comes up I go is the slay clause going on here?  I just 
want to make sure I’ve got this right. 

 
So basically it was you need to figure out how to do 

Afghanistan with the whole team, and make sure that logistics is 
not the issue. 

 
Next slide. 
 
So one of the things we did is we went to the north and we 

said that was how Russia had resupplied the force, have some good 
borders up there.  Maybe the countries would be willing if 
especially if we said we’ll use our U.S. flag fleet carriers to 
do it, see if they would be interested.  It was something that 
General Schwartz and Admiral Fallon had talked about in the 
spring.  When I took over General Dempsey and I talked about 
that.  He was the Acting CENTCOM Commander.  Said yeah, hey, if 
you would pursue that, and as I took over the MANO and then again 
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with General Petraeus he said you bet, please go do that, see 
what we can do.  What we found was, we went to the countries and 
we said this will be economy for you, but we would love to have 
your support so we can resupply our forces in Afghanistan.  And I 
will say every country that we visited said peace and stability 
in Afghanistan is in our interest, we like the idea of having a 
little bit of economy, we like the fact that it is commercial 
only, and we will be glad to play.   

 
I would say it’s been amazing, because initially you have to 

get all the countries to agree.  Right now we’re working with 
them to say can you allow us to do some other stuff, but at this 
point this has matured amazingly. But I will say this is a good 
example of State Department, DoD, all of the team working 
together.  Ambassadors were at the lead of this in each of the 
countries.  It was the interagency, it was CENTCOM, it was EUCOM, 
it was us, all working together. It’s amazing that we created the 
Northern Distribution Network.  And I would say today we move 
about 30 percent of our stuff in by air and about equal, 50/50 
between the Pakistan and the North.  And I’ll just say, you can 
imagine how much better that is in case there’s a problem or a 
glitch or a flood, and now you have other options.  The ultimate 
option, obviously, is air, but air is very expensive and we don’t 
want to do that, so that’s where we sit. 

 
Next slide. 
 
Today we’ve delivered over 33,000 containers.  I’ll just say 

what a difference that has made.  And I would just say that we 
continue looking for ways to make this better.  It is a network.  
All of these different routes compete.  We do it based on price 
and delivery, and I’ll just say that it’s amazing how this has 
matured.  Prices have come down as we’ve expanded.  Again, what a 
difference it’s made. 

 
Next slide. 
 
With that, I’m going to kind of end with what went on last 

year which is kind of an amazing story. 
 
As the President was looking at all of his options, General 

Petraeus and General Chrystal coming up with the options.  They 
said if we put additional troops into Afghanistan, it was look at 
the whole of government but here are some different options.  AS 
you imagine, it went all the way up from zero all the way up to a 
number, 50,000, and said here are all the options in between.  
Each one, CENTCOM had worked with us to say rough order of 
magnitude, what will it take to move that force? 

 
I’ll just say that at that time we did not know exactly 

where the President was going to go, but I got asked to come to 
the White House and say what will you need if the President 
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decides to put additional forces into Afghanistan? 
 
I remember sitting in one of those great deputies meetings 

and General Fraser has spent a lot of time doing that, but as you 
sit in there with that kind of question, I remember saying I’ll 
need some more intermodal ports, I’ll need some additional 
airfields a little bit closer, I’d like some additional 
flexibility to use the NDN, that you’ve have to work with each 
country, and kind of went through a list.  Some additional 
throughput into Afghanistan.  And I still remember them looking 
at me, you know how everybody goes well, you know, that would 
mean we’d have to write some letters and make some phone calls 
and all that.  So they looked at me and said do you really need 
all of that stuff?  Are you really going to need that?  I go 
well, first of all, to be honest with you you haven’t told me 
exactly, I don’t know how many the President’s going to ask me to 
move, but I’m going to need some excess capacity because things 
will happen.  I don’t know what they’ll be, but something will 
happen.  They won’t be all smooth, that’s just not the way it 
works.   

 
But you can imagine in hindsight if I had said, and if I’d 

known this, this would have been great, I could have said for 
instance, a couple of things could happen.  First of all, we may 
say we need 16 months to move the force and we may not get 16 
months.  We may get a lesser number.  You say we’re coming out of 
Iraq and we’re supposed to start down in November.  Maybe that 
gets delayed.  That could happen.  Or we could have an earthquake 
in the Caribbean that devastates the Island of Haiti and we have 
to come to Haiti’s rescue at the presidential direction.  That 
could happen.  Or we could have a coup in the country of 
Kyrgyzstan where we’re doing the major trans-load of the movement 
of passengers into Afghanistan.  That could happen.  Or we could 
have a volcanic eruption that shuts down the airspace of Europe.  
That could happen.  Or you might ask us to set a delivery at 500 
MATVs a month, you might say we’d like to make it a thousand and 
we’d have to bring that in by air.  That could happen.  Or we 
could have an oil spill in the southeast United States -- no, 
let’s make it the worst oil spill in our history.  And you’ll say 
you need to be moving everything you can to make sure that you 
protect the environment.  Or you could have the greatest flood on 
your most important ground lock in their history, Pakistan -- oh, 
and let’s make it July and August when the majority of the force 
movement is happening.  That could happen.  They’d have looked at 
me and said that’s not all going to happen over the next year.  
I’ll go, it didn’t.  It happened over the nine months that we 
were doing the flow into Afghanistan.  So this is what that 
looked like. 

 
So I’ll always remember -- Now I will say we got great 

support.  I’ll tell you, the whole of the interagency, the whole 
of government, the approach, everybody worked this and 

 
Professional Word Processing & Transcribing 

801-556-7255 
 



Meeting the Global Challenge                 13 
 

constantly.  It was a team effort.  General Petraeus and I would 
talk a lot about different things and then General Maddis. How do 
we make sure we’re doing everything we can to create more 
options?  Because I will say that anybody anywhere who thinks 
they can leverage you, they will.  You want to make sure that 
they can’t overly leverage you.  You understand that they’re 
playing lots of balancing, they’d like to get more money or 
they’d like to squeeze you here or there.  But what a difference 
that has made. 

 
We also were finishing up our BRAC move.  That was also 

something that went in.  But we did get that force in by 31 
August.  I would say we got the force out of Iraq by 31 August.  
It was a testament to the whole team -- LOG nation, trans-nation, 
that they were able to pull that off.  But again, when the 
President looks you in the eye and says you’re going to get that 
force in by 31 August, which he actually did, I just remember 
going oh, yes sir, I will get that force in by 31 August.  I 
started with, I’ll get the force in on General Petraeus timeline, 
which isn’t exactly the same thing.  Then he looked at me and 
goes, no, you’re going to get that force in by 31 August.  And we 
got that force in by 31 August.  It was because of that slayed 
clause.  [Laughter].   

 
Next slide. 
 
As I look at this I will just tell you that our job is to 

handle the things that come.  We’re taking care of this today, 
but there are a lot of things going on, making sure that we’re 
ready for the future.  Lots of opportunities.   

 
One of the big things we did, and I’ll just use this as an 

example, in Bahrain or in the MATVs when they said we want to 
increase from 500 to 1000 MATVs, we’ve got to get them in as fast 
as possible because it’s saving lives.  One thing we said is 
let’s look at an intermodal option.  We ended up, instead of 
flying them all by air we ended up taking them by surface from 
Charleston to Bahrain, convoy over at night to Esa Airfield.  
Then we put our Joint Task Force Port Opening into Esa and the C-
17s would then pick up the MATVs and fly them into Bastian and 
Kandahar and Bagram.  It saved, just because of the surface move 
versus air, $110 million a month.  But it also made every C-17 40 
percent more effective, because you’re not going the long 
distances and you’re just doing short legs, you could carry five 
MATVs per sortie rather than three.  Faster for the warfighter, 
reduced cost, and it ended up saving about $116 million a month. 

 
Now that’s how we do this.  We’re doing lots more 

intermodal.  But that’s what we’re doing is constantly looking at 
ConOps and how can we do this better?  You all can help us do 
that. 
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Go to the end slide. 
 
Bottom line.  Get the warfighter to the fight, sustain them 

while they’re there, support the rapid maneuver and patient 
movement, and then bring them home. 

 
The bottom line is, Get ‘er done.  Nobody cares, again, that 

soldier, sailor, marine, they don’t care how this works.  They 
just want to make sure they get what they need. 

 
Next slide. 
 
We view our success through the eyes of the warfighter, 

those combatant commanders, those joint task force commanders, 
those brigade commanders, those wing commanders.  That’s how we 
view our success.  If we’re doing it right by them, we’ve got it. 

 
Next slide. 
 
We know at the end of that line a soldier, sailor, marine or 

airman, an earthquake victim, a flood victim, they are depending 
on us.  This person right here.  I’ll just say that our job is to 
always, always deliver. 

 
There’s my pitch.  I will just tell you it’s great to be 

here for AFA.  Air Mobility Command, General Johns, his team, I 
will tell you along with the other components have just done 
magnificent.  They just step up and they get ‘er done.  It’s 
magic.  All I have to do is cheer for them, and all I have to do 
is unleash them. 

 
Go fix Haiti.  Go get the surge into Afghanistan.  I get 

slayed if it doesn’t happen.  Those kinds of things that go on.  
But I will tell you, you can be very proud of them, but they’re a 
good example of when you start working this altogether -- 
jointly, interagency -- it is amazing how good this can be.  And 
this time, this is our time.  This is your time to figure out how 
to do this better.  Our nation needs us to be able to step up to 
this time during the perfect storm and go through.  Because I’ll 
tell you what, we get this right, this is a time to really take a 
good look at ourselves and make sure we’re doing this better.  
Our warfighters deserve it and those young folks on the ground 
absolutely must have that, but I’ll also say our taxpayers 
deserve that.  They deserve the best from us to figure out how to 
do this better. 

 
It’s great to be with you all. 
 

# # # # 
 
 


